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The first year of the provost golf club was a huge success. It was a sketchy start in May with many 
cancellations due to soggy conditions.  But by June and July we were golfing regularly. A different course each 
week, whenever we could arrange a good deal!  Courses played included Black Horse, Highland Glen, Pike 
Lake, Northern Dunes and Saugeen.  In August we began to replay course favourites. Although our group size 
varied from 4 to 18, good time was always guaranteed. We plan to play throughout September and into 
October if weather permits. It was a fantastic season! Consider joining us next year.  

Management Team                                                                  Get connected, Stay connected. 

President ς Helen Peppler  
Past President ς Jeannette Wilken        
First Vice President ς Diane McNichol Byers    
Second Vice President ς Janice Koehler    
Secretary ς Jan Stocovaz                                                                                                                           
Treasurer ς Judy Turnbull                      
Programme Chair ς Bob Farrow                                               National website: https://www.probus.org/ 
Membership Co-chair ς Brenda Booth                            
Communications - Loretta Dunn    
IT ς Craig Brown          
Activity Group Chair ς Dianne Mather     
Greeter ς Karen Farrow                                               
Hospitality ς Helen Peppler, Pat Brunner 

                                        
 

John McLachlan is our May Speaker and will be speaking on 
Habitat for Humanity          

 

 
 
 John joined Habitat for Humanity in 2011 as the community partnership coordinator and is currently their 
Resource Manager.  Over the years Habitat has expanded from building one or two houses per year to building 
multiple houses each year. John has a financial background in accounting and financial planning and earned the 
designation of Certified Financial Planner. 
 
WƻƘƴΩǎ Ƙƻōōȅ ƛǎ ƳǳǎƛŎ ŀƴŘ ƘŜ Ǉƭŀȅǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ ƎǊƻǳǇǎΦ IŜ ƛǎ ƳŀǊǊƛŜŘ ǘƻ Ƙƛǎ ǿƛŦŜ YŀǊŜƴ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜȅ ƭive in 
Owen Sound, together they have two children and 5 grandchildren. 

 
 
   

https://www.probus.org/


  

               

Carl Kuhnke was our April Speaker and spoke on  
the history and future of the Owen Sound Transportation Company 

 
Carl Kuhnke is the President and CEO of the Owen Sound Transportation Company and is currently engrossed in 
getting the ships on the water, renewing the corporation, and planning for the future. Here are some highlights 
from his presentation. 
 

History 
Å In 1815 British Naval Officer William Owen surveyed the upper great lakes and named the inlet after his 

brother Edward 
Å Ojibway name Gchi-wiigwedong 
Å CŀƳƻǳǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ муллΩǎ ŦƻǊ ǘŀǾŜǊƴǎ ŀƴŘ ōǊƻǘƘŜƭǎΣ ƭƛƪŜ ŀƴȅ ǇƻǊǘ ŎƛǘȅΦ /ƛǘȅ ƴŀƳŜ ǿŀǎ {ȅŘŜƴƘŀƳ 
Å Changed to Owen Sound in 1851. Alcohol was officially banned in Owen Sound until 1972 
Å Most famous son was Billy Bishop of WW I fame, who downed the Red Baron 
Å Tom Thomson of the Group of Seven painted most of his work there and was also an Owen Sound boy 
Å City has grown very little in 30 years ς population Hanover x 2 = 22,000 
Å  

Owen Sound Transportation Company Limited (OSTC) 
Å The OSTC was established under the Ontario Business Corporation Act on March 10, 1921 as a private 

business. The Hay brothers owned a furniture factory and used the SS Michipicoten to transport goods to 
Manitoulin Island and Sault Ste Marie 

Å In 1973, the Province of Ontario became the sole shareholder of the corporation and until 2002 was 
operated by the Ontario Northland Transportation Commission (ONTC) under the Ontario Northland Act.  

Å On April 1, 2002, OSTC was separated from the ONTC and established as a government Operational 
Enterprise Agency with its head office in Owen Sound (Ministry of Energy, Northern Development and 
Mines).  

Å h{¢/ ƛǎ ŀƴ ƛƴǘŜƎǊŀƭ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ hƴǘŀǊƛƻΩǎ ǘƻǳǊƛǎƳ ŀƴŘ ǘǊansportation system, operating five ships, seven 
terminal and dock facilities servicing four ferry routes, as well as one seasonal air service in Ontario.  

 
Current 

Å OSTC owns and operates MS Chi-Cheemaun which provides seasonal service to a tourism and 
commercial clientele between Manitoulin Island and Tobermory  

Å OSTC owns MV Niska I, a landing craft ferry with vehicle, freight and passenger transportation services 
between Moosonee and Moose Factory Island on the Moose River (mouth of James Bay). OSTC contracts 
out the Niska I operation to Moose Cree First Nation  

Å OSTC has been under contract to the Ministry of Transportation since 1992 for the management and 
operation of the Pelee Island Transportation Service. Three vessels, MV Pelee Islander II, MV Pelee 
Islander, and MV Jiimaan (now mothballed) provide ferry service on Lake Erie between the Ontario ports 
of Kingsville and Leamington to Pelee Island from April through December, and a summer-only 
service between Pelee Island and Sandusky, Ohio  

Å OSTC also contracts a licensed air operator to provide winter air service between Pelee Island and 
Windsor, Ontario from late December through the end of March  

Å In peak operatinƎ ǎŜŀǎƻƴ h{¢/Ωǎ ǿƻǊƪŦƻǊŎŜ Ŏƻƴǎƛǎǘǎ ƻŦ ол Ŧǳƭƭ-time and seasonal management 
employees, and 150 unionized and non-unionized seasonal employees for the Manitoulin Island and 
Pelee Island ferry services  

 

Å  Å   
 



  

Message from Your President  

 
άbƻ ƳŀǘǘŜǊ ǿƘŀǘ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ǘŜƭƭ ȅƻǳΣ ǿƻǊŘǎ ŀƴŘ ƛŘŜŀǎ Ŏŀƴ ŎƘŀƴƎŜ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΦέ wƻōƛƴ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎ 

 
Recently District 5 of Probus Canada held an in person meeting hosted by the PROBUS club of Stratford.  
Hanover Area Probus Club joined with 17 other clubs (there are 19 in the district) and had an excellent day of 
exchanging information.  The morning was spent in tables with others from clubs with similar roles, while the 
ŀŦǘŜǊƴƻƻƴ ǿŀǎ ǎǇŜƴǘ ǿƛǘƘ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀƴǘǎΧΦ bƻǘ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳǊ ƻǿƴ ŎƭǳōΣ ŀƴŘ ƴƻǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŀǎ ŀǘ ȅƻǳǊ 
morning table.  A great exchange of ideas and information!  It is a small world, as one of the organizing 
members from Stratford is a former Chesley District High School teacher. A consolidated list of the responses to 
the prompts will be shared with participants and with the presidents of each club.  So as your management 
committee digests these thirty plus pieces of paper you may see some things that change. 
 
Our management committee still has a couple of vacancies.  We have reviewed our roles and have added what 
the average time commitment for the various roles is to help you decide which area you would like to assist.  
We have added two member at large position, just so that you can see our management committee in the 
behind the scenes action at our monthly meetings.  If the position that you are interested in is not vacant at the 
moment, please let Jeannette or myself know so that we can keep you in mind for future vacancies. 
 
As I mentioned at our April general meeting, we are getting ready to celebrate 10 years!   A milestone for sure.  
Help us celebrate by suggesting ideas for the celebration, or members that you would like to see receive a 
PROBUS CANADA Citation Award (https://ww w.probuscanada.ca/run-a-club/information-and-
resources/citation-awards ) or send me your pictures where you have captured a moment with a fellow PROBUS 
member(s) or join the management committee. 
 
Looking forward to seeing you at the May general meeting in line to purchase your reserved seat for the 
ƭǳƴŎƘŜƻƴ ŀŦǘŜǊ ƻǳǊ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƛƴ WǳƴŜΦ  [ŜǘΩǎ ŎŀǇǘǳǊŜ ƭƻǘǎ ƻŦ ƳŜƳƻǊƛŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ ƳƻƴǘƘǎΦ   
 

ά{ƻƳŜǘƛƳŜǎ ȅƻǳ ǿƛƭƭ ƴŜǾŜǊ ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŜ ǾŀƭǳŜ ƻŦ ŀ ƳƻƳŜƴǘΣ ǳƴǘƛƭ ƛǘ ōŜŎƻƳŜǎ ŀ ƳŜƳƻǊȅέΦ  ά5ǊΦ {Ŝǳǎǎ 

Helen Peppler, President, Hanover Area PROBUS Club 

News and reminders from your Management Committee 
Additional name badges can be ordered (magnetic back) for $14.00 each.  An order will be going in on May 5 
2023. Please contact Brenda Booth at mmbshp@hapc.ca if you are interested. Payment can be made at the May 
10 Probus meeting. Any requests after May 5 will go on a waiting list for the next order, sometime in the fall. 
  

 Save the Date! June 14
th

 will be our Annual Meeting for the Hanover Area PROBUS Club. 

From our Bylaws: The Annual General Meeting, members of the Management Committee shall be elected and the 

budget approved. The quorum for General Meetings shall be 25% of the paid-up membership.  (65 people)    

After the meeting, the Legion Ladies will be serving a lunché menu and cost to follow.  A round table will be 

held for activity co-ordinators with the management committee to discuss highlights/ issues after the luncheon. 

 

PROBUS Global is a network of Probians from all over the world who meet quarterly on ZOOM.             If 
interested, you can visit https://probusglobal.org/ and follow the route to become a member at NO cost as long 
as you are a PROBUS member.  

https://www.probuscanada.ca/run-a-club/information-and-resources/citation-awards
https://www.probuscanada.ca/run-a-club/information-and-resources/citation-awards
mailto:mmbshp@hapc.ca
https://probusglobal.org/


  

PROBUS ACTIVITIES UPDATE  
 
For Activity Groups and Coordinators:  see HAPC website www.hapc.ca/activities-2/  
Or if you have any questions or need further information contact Dianne Mather, Activity Group Chair 
jdmather@live.ca or 519-881-3809.    
 

VOLUNTEER COORDINATORS NEEDED FOR 6 ACTIVITIES: 
¶ Board & Card Games, Cross Country Skiing, Crafts, Cycling and Theatre  

¶ Theatre - This activity is currently part of the travel group however starting in September it will be a 
separate activity. 

¶ If a PROBUS member volunteer coordinator is not available for any of these activities unfortunately the 
activity will be discontinued effective September 2023.  

¶ I would ask members who have participated in these various activities to please consider volunteering as 
a coordinator  

  
Cycling: This activity has not been active since 2020.  In the past Eva Wilkin and Dianne Mather coordinated this 
activity and members enjoyed daytrips travelling to various trails in the Grey Bruce area and beyond and 
enjoyed lunch together at a local restaurant. If you are interested in coordinating this activity contact Dianne 
Mather, Activity Group Chair 
 
Golf: It wƛƭƭ ǎǘŀǊǘ ŀǎ ŀ ά²ŀǊƳŜǊ ¦ǇǇŜǊέΣ ǿƛǘƘ р ǘŜŜ ǘƛƳŜǎ ōƻƻƪŜŘ ƻƴ ¢ǳŜǎŘŀȅ aŀȅ нnd starting at 10:00 am at the 
Mount Forest Golf Club. On April 21st an e-mail with further details was sent to the golf group.  Members are 
welcome to join the group. Coordinator Ulli Kaempfe 
 
Hiking: The first hiking group outing of the year included 14 members enjoying the Sulphur Spring Conversation 
Area on April 13th in summer like conditions. Future weekly Thursday morning planned hikes include; April 27th 
Old Baldy Lookout Trail; May 4th Brant Tract Trails; May 11th Kinghurst Nature Reserve May 18th Sawmills Trails 
(Hepworth); May 25th Walkerton Rail Trail; June 1st and June 8th to be determined; June 15th Durham 
Conservation Area; June 22nd Stoney Island Conservation Area (Near Kincardine).  Coordinator, Peter Dalton 
 
Pickle Ball: Is being removed as a PROBUS activity. If any member is interested in participating in this activity 
please contact PROBUS member Jan Stocovaz.  
 
Pole Walking: With the promise of spring in the air, Pole Walkers have reconvened weekly Friday morning 
walks. An e-mail will be sent by Sunday to all PROBUS members who signed up to Pole Walk with a reminder 
and location of the walk. If you wish to join the group, please e-mail to Rose Cote at joro.cote@hotmail.ca 
 
Pot Luck: The next lunch will be on Monday May 15th at 12:00 noon at the Hope Community Church.  The theme 
will be cold dishes. Coordinator, Marybelle Schumacher  
 
Scotch Tasting: Tuesday May 16th from 2-4 pm at the Hanover Masonic Lodge. Scotch Tasting with Food 
Pairings, Bourbon, Aberlour and Courvoisier.  Cost per person is $30.00. Payment no later than Wed. May 10th. 
Limit is 23 people. An e-mail to those who attended previous tastings will be sent shortly. Participants are asked 
to bring their own glasses. For more info or to sign up contact coordinators Bob Farrow or Garry MacGregor. 
 
Scrabble: aŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀǊŜ ǊŜǎǳƳƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘȅ ƻƴ ¢ƘǳǊǎŘŀȅ !ǇǊƛƭ нт ŀǘ bƛƴŀ aŎ¢ŜŜǊΩǎ ƘƻƳŜ ŀǘ мΥлл pm. 
Coordinator, Ruth Linnen  

http://www.hapc.ca/activities-2/
mailto:jdmather@live.ca
mailto:joro.cote@hotmail.ca


  

Strolling: On April 19th 9 members participated with Joan Roseborough and Shannon Wood leading a nature 
walk at the Schmidt Lake Conservation Area, a wetland complex within the Greenock Swamp, one of the most 
diverse natural areas in Grey and Bruce Counties. Future Thursday morning planned strolls led by Joan 
Roseborough include: May 11th Kinghurst Nature Reserve; May 25th Walkerton Rail Trail and June 22nd Stoney 
Island Conservation Area (near Kincardine)     
 
Travel:  
Washington Cherry Blossom Festival Tour- Early on April 13th 23 PROBUS members ventured off on this 5 day 
adventure. The cherry blossoms were finished however many redbud trees (purplish pink flowers) and flowering 
almonds trees were in full bloom growing wild along the highways.  Lots of azaleas, dogwoods, wisteria, tulips, 
creeping phlox were putting on a show in the parks. Warm sunny weather prevailed for the many outdoor 
touring highlights including The Cherry Blossom Parade, Arlington Cemetery, The National Mall, The White 
House, The Capital Building, Peace Monument, Washington Monument, Lincoln Memorial, Franklin Delano 
Roosevelt Memorial, Thomas Jefferson Memorial, Martin Luther King, Jr. Memorial, World War II Memorial, 
YƻǊŜŀƴ ²ŀǊ ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴǎ aŜƳƻǊƛŀƭΣ ±ƛŜǘƴŀƳ ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴǎ aŜƳƻǊƛŀƭΣ ŀƴŘ ±ƛŜǘƴŀƳ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ aŜƳƻǊƛŀƭΦ ! ƘƛƎƘƭƛƎƘǘ ŦƻǊ 
some of our group was also a nighttime tour of these memorials. There are 17 Smithsonian museums in 
²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴ 5/Φ L ǘƘƻǊƻǳƎƘƭȅ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ Ƴȅ Ǿƛǎƛǘ ǘƻ ά¢ƘŜ bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ aǳǎŜǳƳ ƻŦ bŀǘǳǊŀƭ IƛǎǘƻǊȅέΦ  aŀƴȅ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ 
toured the National Air and Space Museum at the Steven F. Udvar-Hazy Centre located in Chantilly, West 
Virginia which included highlights: The Space Shuttle Discovery, Concorde, Lockheed Martin Blackbird and many 
more.   
 
Upcoming Travel Events:  
Grand River Cruise Wednesday August 23: (Deadline to book May 1st) On April 20th an e-mail was sent out to 
all PROBUS members inviting them, their friends and family to join in and book this day trip.  A minimum of 25 is 
needed to ensure Great Canadian Holidays (Kitchener) will pick up in Hanover.  
Nashville Oct 26 -30- 20 members have booked this trip. Members can still book directly with Great Canadian 
Holidays subject to seat availability.  
Tastes of Toronto Nov 28-29- Require minimum of 25 members to book this 2 day trip or it may be cancelled. 
Deadline to book is June 1st. 
 
Theatre and Lunch Daytrips:  
aƻƳΩǎ DƛŦǘέ ό/ƻƳŜŘȅύ by The Hanover Community Players-Saturday April 29th at Hanover Civic Theatre; 56 
aŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀǊŜ ŀǘǘŜƴŘƛƴƎΦ нп ŀǊŜ ƎŀǘƘŜǊƛƴƎ ŀǘ ¢ƻƳƳȅ 5Ωǎ wŜǎǘŀǳǊŀƴǘ ŦƻǊ ƭǳƴŎƘ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ ǎƘƻǿΦ The Buddy Holly 
Story (Musical) May 31st (25 attending) and The New Canadian Curling Club (Comedy) July 26th (18 attending) 
both at Drayton Festival Theatre; Liars at a Funeral (Comedy) June 28th (40 attending) at Blyth Theatre.  
 
Next Travel Group Meeting:  Wednesday May 24th at the Landing Gear Diner, Saugeen Municipal Airport. 
Travel Committee: Dianne Mather, Joan Roseborough, Marg and Keith Wettlaufer, Sheryl Newton, Peter Dalton 
and Wayne Pfeffer  

Life Long Learning Events for May  
 

 Bluewater Association for Lifelong Learning - Owen Sound ς nothing scheduled 
Health and Medicine in the 21st Century - Mar 2 to Apr 5, 2023 
 

Georgian Triangle Lifelong Learning Institute - Collingwood 
China: Past, Present and Future - Lecture 6 - The Connectivity of Hong Kong    Fri May 5 2023, 10:00am 
EDT to 12:00pm EDT.   Please see the GTLLI Brochure for details 

https://www.bluewaterlearns.com/
https://bluewaterlearns.com/pages/lecture-series-4-health-and-medicine-in-the-21st-century
https://gtlli.ca/
https://gtlli.ca/lecture-list/#!event/2023/5/5/china-past-present-and-future-lecture-6-the-connectivity-of-hong-kong
https://gtlli.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/FINAL-2022-2023-e-brochure-2-14June2022.pdf


  

Third Age Barrie Lifelong Learning Association - Barrie 
All Shook Up: The Impact of the Pandemic on Health Care in Canada ς 4 Part Series - April 25, 2023 - May 16, 
2023, 4 Tuesday Afternoons 1:30 pm - 3:30 pm - Cost $40.00 
 
 

EVENTS IN HANOVER 
 
 

 
 

May 4 - Coffee with Chief Knoll - Town of Hanover Police Chief Knoll will be our guest for coffee. Thursday 
May 4 at 10:30 am. Free event, and everyone is welcome. Please register at the library - join us for a lively 
discussion about the community. 

May 10 - Clean & Green: Tonic Herbs ς Drink Them for Health -  Local author and culinary herbalist Pat 

Crocker is coming! Join us to learn all about medicinal herbs. Learn how to use herbs to help heal your body. 

Register at the library to secure your spot. Wednesday, May 10th, 6:30 pm, Saugeen Room   Cost: $2 person 

May 18 - Clean & Green: Planning a Vegetable Garden - Are you thinking about starting a vegetable garden? 

Now is the time! Join us for a presentation by Paulette Kirkey of the Grey County Master Gardeners. Paulette 

will share some great gardening tips, including how to plan out an edible garden. This is sure to be a wonderful 

and informative program. Register at the library. Thursday, May 18th @ 6:30 pm  Cost: $2 per person 

May 30 - Tech Whiz: Two-Factor Authentication -   Tech Whiz is back! Join us for another free Tech Whiz 

session on two-factor authentication. You might have noticed that some apps and websites are introducing 

multi- or two-ŦŀŎǘƻǊ ŀǳǘƘŜƴǘƛŎŀǘƛƻƴΦ LŦ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ƴƻǘ ǎǳǊŜ ǿƘŀǘ ǘƘƛǎ ƛǎ ŀƭƭ ŀōƻǳǘΣ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ƴƻǘ ŀƭƻƴŜΦ ¢ƘŜ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅ Ƙŀǎ 

you covered; our tech helper will teach you everything you need to know! Contact the library to register for 

this helpful session.  Tuesday, May 30th @ 10:30 in the   Saugeen Room    Cost: Free 

June 8 - Coffee with a Travel Agent - Wƻƛƴ ǳǎ ŦƻǊ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ /ƻŦŦŜŜ ²ƛǘƘΗ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ƎǳŜǎǘ ƛǎ ǘǊŀǾŜƭ ŀƎŜƴǘ 

Jeremy Wilhelm of Marlin Travel. Join Jeremy for a lively discussion about travel post-COVID-19.  Topics 

include: packing for a trip with just a carry on; things to consider when traveling; applying for a passport and 

the inside scoop on travel following the pandemic.  This is one session ȅƻǳ ǿƻƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ƳƛǎǎΗ wŜƎƛǎǘŜǊ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ 

library to secure your seat.  Saugeen Room on Thursday, June 8th from 10:30am ς 12pm   Cost:  Free 

 

https://www.thirdagebarrie.ca/
https://www.thirdagebarrie.ca/events/all-shook-up/


  

 

 

 
 

 

 



  

EVENTS IN OUR COMMUNITY 
 

Please note: gluten free spaghetti will also be available for the event below left  

 
 

 

 

 



  

 
 

 


